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Youth and Play Service Advisory Committee 
Thursday 27th October 2009 

Room 3, Town Hall, Wallasey 
 
 
 

Present 
Chair Cllr. T. Harney 
Councillors Cllr. S. Clarke, MBE 

Cllr. C. Meaden 
Cllr. C. Povall 

Council Officers Lindsay Davidson, (Acting Head of Youth & Play 
Service) 
Terry Hall (Deputy Head, Field Support)  
Steve Chan (Deputy Head, Play).  
John Davies (Acting Deputy Head, Youth) 
Debbie McCabe (Senior Youth Worker – 
Engagement) 
Sue Aubusson (“TeenWirral” Website) 

Executive Youth Board Ellis Palmer 
Trefor Parr 
Rebecca McCartney 
Steph Lockwood 

Apologies  
 Cllr. K. Hayes 

Cllr. S. Quinn 
Peter Edmondson (Head of Participation and 
Inclusion Branch) 

 
 
 
Index to Minutes 
 
 
Minute 63 - Welcome and Apologies 
Minute 64 - Minutes of the last Meeting held on 7th May 2009 
Minute 65 - Matters Arising 
Minute 66 - Head of Service’s Report 
Minute 67 - Re-configuration of Youth Service, Hubs and the District Youth 

Offer 
Minute 68 - Summer Holiday Playscheme Report 2009 
Minute 69 - 'Teen Wirral' - Positive Activities for Young People Website 
Minute 70 - Executive Youth Board Update 
Minute 71 - Big Lottery Children’s Play Programme Report 2009 
Minute 72 - Any Other Business 
Minute 73 - Date of Next Meeting (Tuesday 16th February 2010) 
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Minute 63 - Welcome and Apologies 
 

The chair welcomed everyone and took apologies for absence. 

Minute 64 - Minutes of the last Meeting held on 7th May 2009 
 

The minutes were checked for accuracy, and no corrections were needed: 
 

Resolved: 
That the minutes of the previous meeting, held on 7th May 2009, be 
accepted as a true record. 

Minute 65 - Matters Arising 
 

There were no matters rising. 

Minute 66 - Head of Service’s Report 
 

The Acting Head of Service, Lindsay Davidson, presented the report of the 
service’s recent activities, and drew the Committee’s attention to the 
following: 

a) Sue Aubusson was introduced as officer with responsibility for 
developing the website for young people, in accordance with the 
Local Youth offer; 

b) Val Wilson had recently retired after 28 years service with theYouth 
Service; 

c) A recent arson attack had put Charing Cross YC out action.  An 
incendiary had been put through a roof light causing damage to 
electrical systems.  The centre was hoping to reopen on 11th 
December, in time for Christmas; 

d) The Youth Outreach Team had been engaging with an Indie group in 
Birkenhead, and successfully directed them to be part of the activities 
at Grange Baptists; 

e) The Virtual Baby project (ref: Minute 57, Y&PSAC, 7th May 2009) was 
continuing and expanding; 

f) The Youth Crime Action Plan (YCAP) in collaboration with the Youth 
Outreach Team in Seacombe was proving successful; 

g) The Wirral Youth Theatre (WYT) “Swings & Roundabouts” Project 
(ref: Minute 56, Y&PSAC, 7th May 2009) had been extended thank to 
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support from Merseyside Police.  WYT are looking to develop break 
dancing, following funding from the Youth Opportunities Fund (YOF) 
and pupils from Foxfield and Meadowside Schools were working 
towards their Bronze Arts Awards; 

h) “Response’s” STOP GAP programme for supporting homeless young 
people continues meet its targets, and funding for the project to 
continue through 2010 is being sought.  On the drug front, alcohol 
and cannabis are still at the top of the list, despite new usage trends. 
The Alcohol Worker reported engaging with 747 young people for 
advice and information; 

i) The Duke of Edinburgh’s Award (DofE) was inspected by the 
Adventure Activity Licensing Authority (AALA), and has been 
awarded a licence to operate for the next two years. E-DofE is now 
up and running, providing integrated on-line access for participants, 
leaders, parents and operating authorities; 

j) This year’s international exchange with Hong Kong was now 
complete and had been successful.  Exchanges with Hong Kong 
began in 1992; 

k) The partnership with Wirral Metropolitan College for NVQs for Youth 
Support Workers continues, and on 16th October 2009 the last cohort 
were presented with their City & Guilds Certificates by the Vice-
Principal of the College; 

l) The Youth Participation Agenda continues to develop.  Recent 
events include a Residential at Trafford Hall where young people 
resolved to support and strengthen the District Youth Forums; the 4th 
Youth Parliament; a debate with Elected Members in the Council 
Chamber on the perceptions of young people and four young people 
had been to the Old Trafford Football Stadium to meet the Secretary 
of State, Rt. Hon. Ed Balls.  There they were able to question him 
over Post 16 options, Advice and Guidance, the future of Connexions 
and Apprenticeships; 

m) A sub-group of the YOF/YCF Grant Panel were looking into ways to 
support and ease travel for young people; 

n) “Mischief Fortnight” (i.e. half term holidays at the same time as 
Hallowe’en and Bonfire/Guy Fakes Night) was about to start, and 
youth service had been liaising other agencies such as Merseyside 
Fire & Rescue. 

 
 Members expressed concern at the large number of young people 

involved in alcohol, but were pleased at the level of interventions by youth 
service. 

 
 Members were pleased that there was so much positive and successful 

activity, and felt it should be better promoted by press releases.  
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 Resolved: 
i) That Val Wilson be thanked for her service and accept the 

Committee’s best wishes in her retirement; 
ii) That the issue of more press releases to promote young people 

positively be investigated; and 
iii) That the Head of Service be thanked for her report.  

Minute 67 - Re-configuration of Youth Service, Hubs and the District 
Youth Offer 

 
The Youth Service Officers spoke to a visual presentation to bring the 
Committee up to date with progress towards establishing the District Hubs 
and Clubs, and the opportunities for young people. The primary purpose is 
to strive towards the best possible services for young people. 
 
The key themes were the active involvement of young people, 
relationships with the community, and partnerships with other agencies in 
both the statutory and voluntary sectors. 
 
The officers also described quality assurance processes, lines of 
accountability and expected outcomes. 
 
Members enquired about some pockets of South Wirral which did not 
appear to be as well served as other areas. Youth Service and the 
Commissioners were aware of the gaps, the major ones being resources 
and transport, and were seeking to address them.  In South Wirral, the 
YOF/YCF Grant Panel are looking to promote activities via the Voluntary 
and Independent sector, which is also under-represented in that area.  
 

 Resolved: 
The Officers be thanked for their report. 

Minute 68 - Summer Holiday Playscheme Report 2009 
 

The Acting Deputy Head of Service, Steve Chan presented the report of 
the Summer Holiday Playscheme activities, and drew the Committee’s 
attention to the following: 
 

a) There had been 19 playschemes across the Borough over the 
summer, attracting over 2,700 unique individuals. This was highest 
figure for 8 years; 

b) Recruitment for the summer 2010 playschemes will begin before 
Easter and it is hoped that a large number of trained and 
experienced staff will return; 
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c) Changes in the OFSTED “Early Years Registration” criteria meant 
that the youngest children could not be accommodated.  This is 
hoped to be addressed for 2010; 

d) The Play Day, held on 5th August in Birkenhead Park attracted 
almost 1,000 children and their families and helped to raise the 
profile of play.  2 Play Days are being considered for 2010. 

 
Members congratulated the Play Service for a successful Summer. 
 

 Resolved: 
That the Play Service be thanked for their report. 

Minute 69 - 'Teen Wirral' - Positive Activities for Young People Website. 
 

The Web Technical Officer, Sue Aubusson, explained that she had been 
appointed to develop a website targeted at 13-19 year olds in Wirral in 
accordance with the “Aiming High for Young People” requirement that 
young people can easily find out about local things to do and places to go.  
The provisional launch date is early 2010.  A version for use on a mobile 
phone is also being considered. 
 
Initially, the activities on offer would be provided by the local authority and 
would then expand to include opportunities offered by the voluntary sector 
and then the private sector.  Partner agencies, such as Connexions and 
Health Service, would also be contributing.  A video clip of a previous 
Y&PSAC Meeting could easily be uploaded. 
 
Young people had had a big input into the design of the site, and they had 
looked at other authorities sites for ideas. Images of what the site could 
look like had been on display at the Youth Voice Conference. It was hoped 
to reach a wide audience, which would include parents, other 
professionals and Elected Members. 
 
The site will seek to comply with the Disability Discrimination Act (DDA), 
making websites accessible to and usable by disabled people 
 
A marketing strategy was being developed to ensure young people and 
those working with young people know about the site, and policies for 
using social networking sites (SNS) were being developed.  
 
Feedback from user was essential to gauge the effectiveness of the site, 
numbers likely to attend an activity and young people’s views on the 
activities. 
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Resolved: 
i) That the Web Technical Officer be thanked for her report; and 
ii) That a demonstration of website be shown at the next meeting, if 

possible. 

Minute 70 - Executive Youth Board Update 
 

The Youth Voice Conference and Youth Parliament had been held in the 
Town Hall on 13th October 2009.  120 young people attended the 
conference where they had the opportunity to discuss policy and practice 
with leading figures from the Local Authority, Transport and the Press.  60 
young people met with Elected Members in the Council Chamber over the 
issue of the public perception of young people. 
 
The evaluation of the day is not yet complete, but initial conclusions are 
that young people valued the experience and learned a great deal. 
 
On Sunday 1st November, Wirral will be hosting the NorthWest Regional 
UKYP Young People’s Conference, again in the Town Hall. 
 
The Executive Youth Board (EYB) are seeking to strengthen the District 
Youth Forums, and the Grant Panel will be meeting in November to 
examine applications to the YOF/YCF. 
 
Dialogue continues between the EYB and Elected Members, and a route 
for the EYB to engage with the Children and Young People Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee is being sought. 
 
Members indicated that the EYB could seek feedback from Elected 
Members re: their experience of the Youth Voice Conference and Youth 
Parliament. 
 

 Resolved: 
That everyone involved be thanked. 

Minute 71 - Big Lottery Children’s Play Programme Report 2009 
 

The Big Lottery Children’s Play Programme has been running now for 
seven months.  It is on track and meeting interim targets. 
 
On the revenue side, all staff bar one have been appointed – recruitment 
is under way for the final post.  Now that winter has arrived, there is a shift 
from outdoor to indoor activity. 
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On the capital side, new equipment is being exceptionally well used.  A big 
slide and swings are being installed off Harrison Drive, which is proving 
exciting for the children.   
 
Promotion of the programme has been good, with quality photos in the 
press and coverage by BBC Radio Merseyside. 
 

 Resolved: 
That the report be noted 

Minute 72 - Any Other Business 
 
The Chair drew the Committee’s attention to two issues which need to be  
on future agendas.  They concerned homelessness and housing issues 
for young people and positively promoting the achievement of young 
people. 
 

 Resolved: 
 i. that the next YAPSAC meeting be devoted to positively promoting 

 the image/achievements of young people and that representatives 
 from the public relations department and media be invited to this 
 meeting. 
ii. That a future meeting be devoted to young people’s housing issues 
 and that the Director of Regeneration be invited to this meeting.   

Minute 73 - Date of Next Meeting 
 
The next will be held at 5:30 pm on Tuesday 16th February 2010, in 
Committee Room 3 of the Town Hall. 
 
As previously agreed, this meeting is to be chaired by representatives 
from the Executive Youth Board. 
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WIRRAL COUNCIL  
 
YOUTH AND PLAY SERVICE ADVISORY COMMITTEE  -  16 FEBRUARY 2010 
 
REPORT OF DIRECTOR OF CHILDREN’S SERVICES 
 
 HEAD OF YOUTH AND PLAY SERVICE  

 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
This report seeks to brief the committee on the work of the Service since the last meeting in October. 
 
 
1. Staff Movements  
 
1.1. Michelle Langan has been seconded from her post at Leasowe Youth Youth/Outreach to 
 the post of Health Services in Schools Co-ordinator. 
 
1.2. Jenny Lloyd has retired from her post as Youth Support Worker, Moreton Youth Club.  

Jenny has worked in a number of roles in the Youth Service since 1977.  Jenny will be 
missed by young people and her colleagues who all wish her an enjoyable retirement. 
 

      Area Team reports 
 

2.0.  South Wirral and Birkenhead Districts 
 
2.1. Shaftesbury Youth Club’s regular programme includes Tae Kwon-do, football 

training/coaching/fitness, badminton, volleyball, basketball, table tennis, I.T., art, residential work 
and group work discussions on issues such as ‘Cyber Bullying’.  Recently, there have been a 
number of sessions linked to digital music and dance.  Shaftesbury has been designated as the 
Youth Hub for the Birkenhead District, this will mean more opportunities for young people in the 
area. 

 
2.2. Bebington Youth Club is open on Monday, Wednesday and Thursday evenings.  The main range 

of opportunities includes the popular computer suite, games in the sport hall, snooker and table 
tennis.  Good health and physical fitness are the topics being developed for Health Promoting 
Youth Settings.  As well as the Christmas celebrations there has also being workshops on healthy 
cooking, music and alcohol misuse.  

 
2.3. Eastham Youth Club is open on Monday, Tuesday and Thursday evenings.  It has been 

designated as the Youth Hub for the South Wirral District.  Play Point the Wirral Play Council play 
initiative continues every Tuesday tea time for younger children.  The current programme includes 
sports, dance and drama. 

 
2.4. Charing Cross Methodist Youth Club continues to be busy, particularly the Special Needs group 

which is attracting over 70 young people.  The success of the group is attributable to the array of 
activities available each session and the welcoming atmosphere generated by the staff and 
members.  The club is open on four occasions throughout the week, Monday, Wednesday and 
Thursday evenings plus Saturday afternoon.  Mondays and Thursday are dedicated to work with 
special needs young people who come from a wide range of localities and the other two sessions 
run as an open youth club.  The programme for both groups includes an extensive variety of craft 
workshops, discos and games and the Club makes full use of a garden area to enjoy games and 
activities in the outdoors.  A fund raising project for stroke victims led to a member of the club 
abseiling down the Cunard Building dressed as Dracula this raised over £200.  

 
2.5. Viking Youth Centre is open for three sessions a week on Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday 

evenings.  The Club members enjoy a varied programme of sport and creative arts and play a full 
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and active role in the activities of the Youth Federation.  Recent activities have included creative 
cookery, sports nights, discussions on programme planning and a trip to Alton Towers. 

 
 
 
2.6. The Cavendish Youth Centre is open on Monday and Wednesday evenings.  The newly 

refurbished club is proving popular with local young people; there are now separate areas for 
specific activities including a chill out area, a computer room and a fitness room.  The theme of 
health continues with workshops on sexual health, alcohol awareness and street drinking.   

 
 
3.0.     Wirral Youth Service Outreach Team 

 
3.1. In this period in the run up to the reconfiguration of the Service which will result in the formation of 

district outreach teams, Deeside Young People’s Project and Fender Youth Action Project have 
been without a project manager and Noctorum Young People’s Project has had a temporary 
manager in post.  Whilst the outreach youth workers with these projects are working hard to 
deliver a quality service to young people, it is inevitable that the development and scope of their 
work has been less than if line managers had been in situ. Nevertheless, the Wirral Youth Service 
Outreach Team (WYSOT) has been active in engaging young people from the street groups in 
positive structured activities.  For example, on the afternoon of Mischief Night, WYSOT organised 
a well attended football tournament at the Soccer Dome and the District Activity Fund has 
enabled the establishment of a Friday night sports session in Central Park, Liscard.  The session, 
which is enhanced by the presence of the KontactaBus and the use of its’ lighting system, is 
staffed by youth workers from Wallasey Young People’s Project, Seacombe Young People’s 
Project and Sports Development coaches.  The outreach youth workers made it a priority to raise 
awareness of the consequences of risk taking behaviour, knife crime and firework safety by 
means of structured sessions, opportunist workshops and discussions.  Young people have been 
encouraged to do things that benefit others in their community and wider afield.  Those from 
Birkenhead Youth Action Project chose to support Operation Christmas Child by using their 
pocket money to buy items as well as collecting donations of gifts to fill shoeboxes to send 
overseas.  Young people from Wallasey Young People’s Project visited St George’s Residential 
home to help with Christmas decorations and to sing carols.  Some of the young people 
developed a rapport with the residents and plan to make future visits.  

 
3.2. Birkenhead Youth Action Project has supported young people who want to play a part in the 

redevelopment of the Woodlands Park.  Consultations have taken place and the young people 
are addressing the issue of funding.  The Seven Kings group, whose membership is drawn from 
the Muslim community, are participating in a health and fitness course, regularly attending 
badminton sessions at Grange Road West.  The youth workers have continued to support the 
Indie group who attend Grange Baptist Church on a Saturday night, helping to develop the activity 
programme and focusing upon identifying and addressing issues of importance to the young 
people such as stereotyping, self esteem and body image.  

 
3.3. Deeside Young People’s Project has continued to work in a variety of locations in the area. The 

KontactaBus lighting system has enabled young people to continue to make use of the Heswall 
Skate Park and the football pitch in Newton Park during the dark nights. Links have been 
established with Sports Development to enhance the offer available to young people.  

 
3.4. Fender Youth Action Project has continued to maintain their contact with the young people of 

Beechwood and Ballentyne Estates. The lack of access to local sports facilities is of concern to 
the young people and limits the offer available to them.  

 
3.5. The formal groups of young people affiliated to the North End Young People’s Project have 

continued with their programmes of activities and personal development. Their activities have 
included a visit to Scareshow Night at Church Farm, making pumpkin lanterns for Halloween and 
a meal at a Chinese restaurant. During the course of their streetwork, the youth workers have 
maintained their efforts to engage with some of the challenging young people who gather in the 
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vicinity of Park Station and have had some success in relationship building with the young women 
of the group.  

 
3.6. The Noctorum Young People’s Project continues to undertake streetwork in the Noctorum, 

Prenton and Oxton areas and in appropriate situations, works with the Response Alcohol and 
Substance Outreach Team and the Police.  The Monday evening football session at Ridgeway 
High School sports hall is well attended.  

 
3.7. Seacombe Young People’s Project has made good progress in engaging with the young people in 

the area, some of whom are now participating in the sports sessions at St Josephs and in Central 
Park. A strategic approach to addressing anti social behaviour in Central Park has been 
developed with the Respect Team. The youth workers participated in police-led Operation Stay 
Safe nights and have delivered workshops to address risk taking behaviour.  

 
3.8. Numbers attending South Wirral Young People’s Project’s (SWYPP) Friday evening football 

session at the Oval continue to increase.  It is pleasing that girls’ teams now participate. The 
Team England Footballers Charity funding, secured by Positive Futures for the pitches has now 
come to an end.  However, SWYPP and the Police have secured alternative funding for these 
sessions until the end of April and are exploring other avenues of funding to sustain this highly 
successful initiative.  SWYPP identified the need for a programme of sexual health education for 
the young people who meet in Higher Bebington Park which has resulted in a joint project with 
Brook which has received positive feedback from the young people and the Brook workers.  The 
young people enjoyed the video workshops run by Wirral Youth Theatre as well as benefiting from 
the opportunity to learn new skills.  

 
3.9. The District Activity Funded Urban Adventure Programme has provided the opportunity for groups 

affiliated to Wallasey Young People’s Project (WYPP) to enjoy go-karting and ice skating this 
winter.  In addition, WYPP has delivered a varied programme of activities and personal 
development opportunities.  The KontactaBus is an excellent resource and provides a venue for 
workshops and discussions about issues of importance to young people.  

 
4.0.   Wallasey and West Wirral Districts 
 
4.1. Fender Youth Club are running a project called RE:ACT, where young people have been 

delivering workshops to other young people from Woodchurch High School around the dangers of 
carrying knives.  The project involves young people delivering workshops around why and who 
carries knives, the dangers of knives and the law.  The young people involved are also going to 
work with the Youth Theatre to help with their new touring production about knife crime and are 
going to make a DVD about people’s experiences of knife crime.  Fender Youth Club has now 
received the Bronze award in Health Promoting Youth Units. 

 
4.2. Greasby Youth Club has been awarded the Bronze award in Health Promoting Youth Units.  The 

club has had two well attended parties for Halloween and Christmas.  Response staff have been 
coming in once a week to offer advice and guidance to young people.  In addition, there have 
been workshops on fireworks safety and sexual health.  

 
4.3. West Kirby Youth Club has had an increase of numbers since October.  On a Tuesday they run a 

football session in the leisure centre which is well attended.  The Club has been developing 
projects on a Monday night with Response and Brook has also been coming in to deliver sexual 
health and relationships sessions to the young people. 

 
4.4. Leasowe Youth Project has been supporting Arena housing in developing an art project aiming to 

design a logo that agencies will display in their windows to say that they are youth friendly.  There 
was a celebration night in the Millennium Centre where around 20 young people attended.  

 
4.5. Moreton Youth Club has been working jointly with the police in delivering projects focusing on 

knife crime. They have also worked on a healthy cooking project.  There have been projects on 
breast cancer awareness, where young people created a noticed board for both females and 
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males; they also made their own pink ribbons.  During Bonfire night the club was open to entice 
young people away from the park after the display, this was done in partnership with the police.  

 
4.6. St Mary’s Youth Club went to see ‘We will rock you’ they also had a Christmas Disco where 163 

young people attended. The Duke of Edinburgh’s Award groups have been preparing for their 
expeditions learning about navigation.  The Club also held a Ready Steady Cook game with only 
the use of trangias.  Since October the club has had 2586 attendances. 

 
 

5.0.    Wirral Youth Theatre/Youth Arts (WYT) 
 
5.1. WYT is now working on a new outreach tour and schools production to be staged in July – August 2010 

which this year will be exploring knife and hate crime.  The Theatre will be delivering a new Peer 
Education course accredited by the Open College which will  enable young people aged 16+ to gain youth 
arts facilitation skills.  The dance leadership course is underway with ten young dancers, accredited by 
Sports Leaders – British Sports Trust. 

 
5.2. WYT is supporting a group of young men from Birkenhead North and Wallasey who are working towards 

setting up safe training and performance opportunities for break-dance crews across Wirral.  his group, 
who have name themselves CONTEMBREAK, received funding from the Youth Opportunity Fund s and 
have run workshops called ‘CYPHER NIGHTS’ in youth units in youth clubs across Wirral.  In March WYT 
will be holding a week long dance school for young men towards a performance event at Pacific Road
This event entitled MACHISMO 2 is an extended version of an extremely successful partnership project 
with schools undertaken in June 2009 and, as a result of this success, will be open to all Wirral schools 
and involve up to 100 young men.  The CONTEMBREAK group will co-facilitate these workshops and 
perform at the event. 

 
   5.3. Music projects continue to thrive at Pacific Road and up until recently, have been sustained by two 

externally funded projects – ‘Voltage’ Volunteer Training programme and ‘Reverberate’ which 
concentrates on band development and work with young women.  ‘Reverberate’ came to an end in 
December 2009 with another highly successful and well attended Live ‘n’ Loud gig at Pacific Road.  Ten 
acts including bands, solo artists and an Urban Choir performed to an audience of over 300 and the night 
was facilitated by volunteers from the Voltage programme.  Voltage’ is part of V, the National Volunteering 
Programme and WYT has been selected as one of five projects across England to run the scheme and 
represent the North West.  WYT has been funded to work with volunteers aged 16 -25 known as Youth 
Music Ambassadors to train them to co-facilitate music activities and to promote volunteers opportunities 
for young people across Wirral for three years 2008 - 2011.  The current group of nine Voltage Volunteers 
aged 16 – 21 years are currently working as volunteers on WYT in house and outreach projects and as 
Young Promoters for the Live ‘n’ Loud gigs. 

5.4. In September 2009, over sixty young people attended group auditions for the latest large scale multi 
media production which is due to be staged in February at Pacific Road.  The cast is made up of over 
young people with a range of abilities and life circumstances.  The production, named ‘The Fame Factor’
is a new musical theatre piece which explores the pros and cons of reality talent programmes and 
includes original music composed by the Voltage Music Volunteers.  There will be four public 
performances of the show in February half term and young people will be involved at all levels of the 
production including front of house and as stage crew. 

 

 5.5. Commissioned by the District Activity Fund, WYT is running a range of Urban Arts workshops in youth 
  clubs in each of four districts.  Activities include digital film, photography and music, beat box, rap, dance 
  and drama.  To ensure this work is embedded into the youth offer in the Youth Hubs, WYT will also be 
  running training for youth workers and senior members on using arts as a tool for good    
  youth work.  In order to extend the reach of these workshops, WYT will be running two nights of taster arts 
  workshops for outreach groups and young people who do not attend youth clubs. 

 5.6. WYT has also received funding from the Youth Opportunity Fund to run a project called ‘Massive’ which 
  will involve young people in each district in a series of workshops leading to a Big Urban   
  Arts & Music Event which will launch each of the four Youth Hubs.  These nights will celebrate the work 
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  and talent of young people who have been involved in Massive and the Urban Arts Activities funded by the 
  District Activity Fund. There will also be a Young Promoters project which will support young people to run 
  these large scale events and to recruit and support bands and performers from across Wirral. Young  
  people from each district will also get an opportunity to perform at Pacific Road in a MASSIVE finale show 
  at the end of the project.  

 
6.0   Response  
                                                
6.1 The Housing Support team has seen 149 different young people (for 328 sessions) between 

October and December.  There is a vacancy on the team which has caused some capacity 
issues.  It is intended that the post will be shortly filled.  

 
6.2. Stop Gap is currently working at full capacity with those more vulnerable young people, to avoid 

homelessness.  Feedback from the programme has been positive from young people, families 
and partner agencies. Young people taking part in the programme show greatly improved housing 
stability. They also continue to demonstrate significantly positive outcomes in other areas of their 
lives.  Of the caseload of 14, 11 are now engaged in education or training and one young person 
is caring for her baby full time.  The Stop Gap pilot funding from Supporting People has been 
extended until the end of March, with the expectation that other funding is found to continue the 
project.   

     
6.3. The Housing Support team is currently delivering information, advice and guidance sessions to 

the wider Youth Service as part of the District Activity Fund bid.  During the last month staff have 
built good relationships with young people and youth club staff.  Advice and guidance has been 
delivered informally within the projects to 100+ young people. The initiative has allowed young 
people to access wider Response services and raise their awareness of other support services. 
Appropriate referrals have started to flow following identification of support needs.  

 Response workers are in the process of assisting youth club staff to identify and organise 
 workshops from specialist services, including Response teams.   
 
6.4. During this quarter 68 new referrals have been received by the counselling team.  Referrals 

included those from Response staff, self referrals, parent’s, Adolescent Crisis Team, Youth 
Offending Service, Schools, local hostels, training agencies, colleges, GP’s, Social Workers, 
Connexions, Police, and W.I.R.E.D.  A total of 190 sessions have been delivered in this period.  
However, there are 43 young people on the waiting list at the moment.  Presenting issues include, 
dealing with the past, bullying, family breakdown, personal relationship, bereavement, anger, 
anxiety, rejection, loneliness, sexual abuse, depression, risk taking behaviour, domestic violence, 
and self harm.  In this three month period two males and 13 females (all under 18yrs) have 
admitted to feeling suicidal, some of these young people have planned and attempted suicide on 
one or more occasions.  

   
6.5. In this quarter, the Tier 2 outreach team have received 29 one-to-one referrals, with 24 young 

people engaging for individual support and 22 for screenings.  There have been 90 one-to-one 
sessions delivered, with 38 young people reporting a reduction in substance misuse.  The Tier 2 
Alcohol worker has received 148 referrals, with 13 individuals engaging for individual support and 
12 screenings.  There have been 73 one-to-one sessions delivered with 11 young people 
reporting a reduction in alcohol misuse.  During this period, the Alcohol Intervention worker has 
received 73 ‘Arrest’ and 98 ‘Stop’ referrals.  There has been 58 Simple and 18 Extended 
Interventions delivered this quarter.   

 
6.6. The Outreach Team has engaged with an additional 2,526 young people, giving information and 

advice to groups in a variety of settings.  The team have delivered 45 workshops, educating a 
further 470 young people on the risks and consequences of alcohol and substance misuse. 

 
6.7. Relationships with young people through street work have developed well this quarter, with three 

young women coming into Response to participate in developmental group work working on self-
esteem and reducing risk taking behaviour.  Also, the team have engaged with a particularly hard-
to-reach group of young men, who regularly engage in substance misuse.  The aim is to build 

Page 13



trust and support them into appropriate services, e.g. the Tier 3 team.  A young man, who had 
been part of a notorious group and introduced the team into new younger groups in his 
community for support, has started work for Positive Futures – Sports Coaching.  This is both a 
positive outcome for him and a good role model for the community. 

 
 
7.0 Duke of Edinburgh’s Award (DofE) 
 
7.1. The last few months have seen a considerable number of young people in the borough achieve 
 Gold Awards.  30 participants from schools and youth clubs will shortly receive their Gold 
 badges and within the year will be invited to St James’ Palace to be presented to HRH Prince 
 Philip. 
 
7.2. It is encouraging to see an element of integration and cooperation between DofE units in Wirral. 
 Many units find it difficult to staff or resource an expedition by themselves. Therefore, it is 
 becoming more common for larger units, such as the Service’s Open Award Centre, to work in 
 conjunction with and support smaller units.  
 
7.3. DofE delivery has been greatly enhanced by successful applications to the Youth Opportunity 
 Fund and Youth Capital Fund. In addition, Hilbre High School is being supported in their 
 application to Aiming High for an all terrain wheelchair. 
 
7.4. The DofE’s new electronic registration and evidencing system, eDofE, continues to be developed 
 in Wirral.  Although this will inevitably be a long changeover with a steep learning curve, staff 
 seem to be coping well. 
 
 
8.0.  International Work/ Special Needs 
 

8.1. Both Callister and Belvidere Youth Clubs had to close for a few days during the recent cold spell 
 but the closures were kept to a minimum. 
 
8.2. The Belvidere Centre continues its' work with disabled young people and offers a diverse  
 programme of activities designed to both stimulate and challenge members. 
 During December the programme included many Christmas themed activities including quizzes, 

pantomime visit, disco, photography and design workshops, decoration and Christmas cooking. 
As part of the programme over 40 members sat down to a four course Christmas meal in the club 
to which they also invited committee members to join them. The unit is open on four evenings a 
week with members currently working towards the silver award for the Health Promoting Youth 
Club scheme. The Principal Youth Worker has been on sick leave for most of the year and thanks 
must go to the staff members who have coped in her absence. She is expected back at work in 
early May. 

 
8.3. The Callister Youth Club meets on two evenings a week and continues with an exciting and 

interesting programme with emphasis on life skills training. The unit had an interesting seasonal 
programme including a Christmas meal, various visits, quizzes, theatre visit and art working. 
Members are currently planning a residential weekend for early March with the theme of 
integration. 

 
9.0. Play Service 
 
9.1. Wirral Play Council Special Needs playscheme was successful in gaining an Aiming High grant to 

fund the running of the group until March 2011.  Applications for additional funding for the summer 
projects are also underway as planning for summer 2010 begins in February with Play Day 
meetings and Summer Playworker vacancies being advertised.  Problems with the central heating 
system at the Wirral Play Development Centre began in late 2009 but a new system should be in 
place and working by the end of January.  
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9.2. Play Practitioners Project (Playpoint) - A consultation exercise with children led to the 

development of the theme ‘Back to Nature’ at the Woodchurch Community Centre.  Children and 
young people were involved in the designing and painting of the exterior walls of the centre and 
improving the garden area with planting seeds  and growing plants.  Other themes were the ‘Be 
safe’ Bonfire night, Road Safety week, Playpoint Got Talents (parents were the invited audience), 
Olympics, Scrapheap challenge, Around the World and Food Week.  Through the outcomes of 
the ‘Feel safe’ survey, Playpoint is working in conjunction with local youth clubs to encourage 
older young people to become in the project.  This will hopefully help to break the age barriers 
and any negative image of teenagers.   

 
9.3. The Community Play Rangers started their indoors winter programme in October half term and 

will return to full outdoor sessions form the Easter holidays. Current, delivery areas are Greasby, 
Viking Youth Club Rock Ferry, West Kirby, New Brighton, Heswall, Moreton, Liscard, 
Bromborough, Meols and Bebington.  Most sessions have been well-attended, and the senior 
worker has promoted the indoor sessions at local school assemblies, leading to an increase in 
numbers.  The Community Play Rangers are also looking to work with youth clubs to bring older 
children into the play sessions to promote positive images of older youths. 

 
 
9.4. Feel Safe Play Safe Project - The project has been developed in order to meet one of the BIG 

Lottery portfolio outcomes, ‘Enable 20% more children and young people to feel safe and reduce 
the fear of playing out beyond the confines of their home environment’.  A survey was undertaken 
and 244 children were consulted in June 2009.  The main findings and areas of concern were 
children’s fear of being alone, groups or gangs of teenagers, traffic and bullying issues. These 
findings have been developed into the Play Safe Action plan.  Following the collection of the 
baseline data, a further survey will be conducted in April to ascertain if children and young people 
feel safer.  Influencing factors will be the increased presence of Community Play Rangers, the 
physical improvement of some play areas and the implementation of the Play Safe action plan. 

 
9.5. The Leasowe Adventure Playground has been well used over the past months and has extended 

its opening hours to enable children from the Observatory School to use the facility during the day 
between 1-3pm.  The school use the sessions at the playground as a reward for good behaviour 
during the week.  It has been extremely positive to see some of the children from the school also 
attending the playground in their own time at weekends and evening sessions.  Local primary 
schools also use the playground as part of the school rewards system (golden time).  An 
arrangement was made for one of the local primary schools, to bring the whole school to the 
playground, 140 children attended.  There are also individual children, attending with their carers 
on a regular basis, as well as children in care.  The Senior Playworker is currently taking a healthy 
eating course and intends to incorporate what he learns in future playscheme activities. 

 
9.6. The Beechwood Playscheme helped celebrate Halloween by turning their sports hall into a 

haunted forest.  Over 100 children and parents screamed their way through on the night.  
Christmas was celebrated with a community fayre and the art room of the community centre was 
transformed into Santa’s grotto complete with log cabin and dancing penguins.  The children have 
started their own dance club for those children who do not wish to attend one of the fee-paying 
clubs that are on the estate.  During the recent bad weather the Playscheme opened during the 
day to accommodate those children whose schools were closed.  Fantastic snowball fights and 
snowmen competitions were held in the outside play area.  The scheme is currently preparing to 
celebrate Australia Day on January 26 with the children making and decorating boomerangs, 
minisurfboards and didgeridoos. 

 

9.7. The Charing Cross playscheme ran a successful programme of festive activities and organised a 
sit down Christmas dinner for 40 children.  

 
9.8. The Lottery funded Play for All Co-ordinator is now in place and started work mid December.  She 

is promoting the project to other professionals who can make referrals.  A pilot scheme will begin 
on Monday 1 February at Charing Cross Playscheme; all four Play For All playworkers will be Page 15



attending the session.  They will promote inclusive play and encourage children with a variety of 
needs and abilities to become involved. 

 
9.9. The children at Gautby Road enjoyed plenty of festive fun in the run up to Christmas with many of 

them attending the Christmas party and visiting Father Christmas in his grotto.  In early January, 
despite the adverse weather, the children and playworkers went to the pantomime at the Floral 
Pavilion.  

 
9.10. Currently, Livingstone Street playscheme has 161 children registered.  There have been 

numerous activities including a summer superstars competition, Camelot and Welsh Mountain 
Zoo visits.  An annual Halloween party was organised and the art room was transformed into a 
haunted graveyard and half of the centre into a haunted house.  The party was very successful 
with 95 children attending the event. 

 
9.11. Play Builder Programme - The first year programme is entering its final phase, a number of play 

areas have been improved and allocated sites are due to be completed by the end of April 2010.  
Due to the timescales involved and the grant conditions, year one projects have been selected 
based on previous consultation, existing community driven projects, match funding opportunities 
and also sites where there are strong user/friends groups. 

 
9.12. Consultation has been conducted by Play Rangers and Play Practitioners on all 11 play areas 

allocated for improvements. Children and young people have been involved in the decision – 
making process through local feeder schools, youth clubs and play centres. This included 
identifying their play needs and choosing play equipment for the final designs. This has led to the 
inclusion of more risky and challenging play equipment being incorporated into the designs. 

 
9.13. The programme has been complimented by the support of local Friends of parks groups who 

have generated extra funding to support the improvements and an additional grant of £25k from 
Aiming Higher has been secured to provide more inclusive play equipment. 

 
9.14. Initial year two sites had been proposed as part of the requirement of the Playbuilder Project Plan 

submitted to DCSF although they were subject to further consultation and negotiation to ensure a 
strategic approach to the location of play areas with the Wirral Play Partnership.  The final year 
two play sites for completion in by March 2011 have been identified and agreed. Year two play 
sites complement the previously chosen year one play sites and ensure that there are improved 
play facilities across the Borough. 

 
  
10.0. Training and Staff Development 
 
10.1. The Management Development Programme (MDP) for frontline managers within the Integrated 
 Youth Support Strategy (IYSS) is now underway in Wirral. This is a national initiative via the 
 Children’s Workforce Development Council (CWDC) and delivered by FPM Training of Leicester.  
 There are 24 participants representing several strands of the IYSS.  Five professional grade youth 
 workers are attending along with staff from the Voluntary & Independent Sector, the Youth 
 Offending Service, Education Social Welfare, Probation, Brooke Advisory and other who work 
 with disabled young people.  Initial feedback has been positive, and the course ends just before 
 Easter. 
  
10.2. Candidates on the NVQ programme with Wirral Metropolitan College are progressing well and 

many of the current cohort are nearing completion.  Recruitment for the next intake after Easter is 
beginning.  The visit by the City & Guilds External Verifier in December was extremely positive, 
and there were no action points. 

  
10.3. The new staffing arrangement for the HUB/District model of delivery are starting to happen, and 

discussions for details of team development training and refreshing core skills will begin as soon 
as the new Hub Managers and other District youth workers are in place. 
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11.0.   Youth Participation  
 
11.1. Four young people attended a Department for Schools and Families event on 26 October at Old 
 Trafford.  The event was called “Goals - New Choices and Better Guidance for Young People” 
 and was about raising young people’s aspirations and the exciting new options in learning and 
 work for young people.  Ed Balls Secretary of State for Children, Schools and Families, and Sir 
 Alex Ferguson were key speakers, along with other leading figures from business, the professions 
 and Higher Education. 
 
11.2. Representatives from the Four districts (including the Executive Youth Board, Grant Panel 

members and young people contacted via outreach youth workers) attended a focus group with 
the Police on 25 November 2009.  Merseyside Police need to establish a young person’s advisory 
group in each local authority area which meets no less than four times a year.  The purpose is to 
enable effective consultation to take place and for young people to be at the core of those 
consultations. This initial meeting was to discuss knife crime relating to young people in Wirral, 
linked to the Home Office Tackling Knives Action Programme agenda (TKAP), stop and search 
techniques, ‘My Ideal Police Officer’ questionnaire and exploring personal experiences of dealing 
with the police. This will inform the work around what young people can expect through all 
interventions with the police. Work will continue with the Police in developing this group. 

 
11.3. Councillor Shadowing Programme (in partnership with The Youth of Today, led by British Youth 

Council and UKYP) - A programme of shadowing with local councillors will enable over 600 young 
people to engage with local councilors nationally, helping them to learn about, understand and 
value the role of local government.  A shadowing scheme will provide 480 opportunities for young 
people to shadow Ministers from across central government departments. Initially, Wirral will 
recruit and select 12 young people to participate in the local programme in May 2010.  Young 
people will shadow Wirral Elected Members for 25 hours over a 1 - 6 week period. There may be 
the possibility of extending the programme to provide more young people with the opportunity of 
shadowing. 

 
11.4. The Executive Youth Board (EYB) hosted the Youth Voice Conference and Youth Parliament on  

13 October 2009.  Overall, feedback has been extremely positive, with recommendations for 
further development in 2010. 

  
11.5. The EYB had a joint meeting with the Older People’s Parliament on Thursday 10 December 2009.  

Five members of each group had a lengthy discussion around the new Youth Hubs, education 
options for young people, and the common difficulties which both groups have in publicising their 
activities.  The Older People’s Parliament offered the EYB members the opportunity to attend 
their Away Days (subject to school/training commitments). This was a positive first meeting, 
where both groups took the time to get to know each other and share current work areas.  It was 
agreed that the two groups should make arrangements to meet again to look at common areas for 
working. 

 
11.6. In November the EYB met with senior department officers to get an overview of the ECM strategy 

groups (Stay Safe, Enjoy and Achieve and Make a Positive Contribution).  Each strategy lead 
gave an overview of their role, the purpose of the strategy group they lead on and some details of 
the priorities.  The EYB found the information extremely useful and gave some ideas of how they 
could help and support work on the priorities. 

 
11.7. Wirral successfully hosted the UKYP regional forum on Sunday 1 November at Wallasey Town 
 Hall.  These meetings take place bi-monthly across the North West and are an opportunity for 
 UKYP representatives and other young people to meet to discuss and action issues. 
 
11.8. On Friday 30 October 2009, elected Members of the UK Youth Parliament (MYPs) made history 

when they sat on the green benches in the House of Commons and debated the issues that 
matter to young people from across the UK.  Two of Wirral’s UKYP representatives attended this 
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event.  During July and August young people from across the UK put forward a wide range of 
issues that they wanted to see and hear discussed.  Eight pages of issues were submitted, and 
these were condensed into 22 debate statements by members of UKYP’s Procedures Group.  
Between the middle and the end of September 2009, an online vote was held and young people 
from across the UK participated in this online vote.  The issues discussed were: 

§ University education being free 
§ Youth crime and how to tackle it 
§ Free transport for over 60s, but not for young people 
§ Job opportunities for young people 
§ Lowering the voting age to 16 

 The event created massive media interest.  It was covered by the BBC through BBC News 
 reports and debate footage being shown on BBC Parliament as well as many newspaper articles. 
 
11.9. For a number of years, UKYP regionally and nationally has campaigned to ensure that each 
 young person across the UK receives the same high-level standard of sex and relationship 
 education.  On Thursday 5 November, Government announced that the parental right to withdraw 
 a child from Sex and Relationships Education (SRE) lessons will be removed from the age of 15. 
  
11.10. UKYP Elections 2010 - Candidate soundbyte recordings will take place week beginning 25 

January and be uploaded on the website for voting the following week.  The announcement event 
will be held on Tuesday 9 March, where two newly elected deputies will take up their positions.  

 As UKYP elections are being held across the country at this time, the campaigns for UKYP 
 nationally and regionally will be reviewed.  
 

11.11. Youth Opportunity Fund/Youth Capital Fund - In 2009/10 following extensive consultation, the 
young people’s grant panel identified two priority areas for the funding: 

§ Strategic commissioning (£293, 220) to improve young people’s access to transport and 
leisure facilities. 

§ General fund (£100,000) applications which specifically address priority areas identified by 
children and young people will be given priority.  (Areas include: reducing teenage 
pregnancy; substance and alcohol misuse; homelessness; music, arts and media projects 
for young people; environmental projects which benefit the community). 

 
11.12. For the strategic commissioning, a Commissioning sub group was established with 
 representatives from the Grant Panel, Executive Youth Board and UKYP representatives.  

For access to leisure facilities, the group were aware of the commissioning and development of 
the Youth Hubs and wanted to support the programme delivery within these new units.  Each Hub 
was therefore allocated £18,400 to be spent on the following areas:  

§ £500 towards camera/video equipment;   
§ £3,500 for kitchen/dining area; £400 for arts and crafts materials;  
§ £2,500 for music equipment;   
§ £500 for educational books/dvds/games;  
§ £750 for “Chill Out Zones”; £1,500 for Dance/Drama;   
§ £3,000 for general decoration;  
§ £3,000 towards trips out or to further enhance any of the above points;  
§ £750 for marketing;  
§ £500 for a new large TV;  
§ £1,500 for running “Big Events. 

The group also agreed to topslice £100,000 for third sector organisations to enhance their 
provision for young people.  This has led to more third sector organisations applying to the fund 
for the first time and a further 19 organisations have received funding. 
 

11.13. For access to transport, the commissioning group have had a number of meetings with 
Merseytravel, the Council Forward Planning Team, Elected Members and Managing Directors of 
Bus Companies.  The group are now aware of a range of transport initiatives they could financially 
support and are in the process of negotiating exactly how the money will be allocated.  As a result 
of the meetings there have been a number of additional outcomes including: 
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§ discussions around school transport accommodating young people’s access to extended 
school activities  

§ agreement from bus providers to further explore how they could support Big events in the 
Hubs 

§ the existence of a discount card for young people aged 16-22  
§ agreement that two of the bus companies are willing to be hotseated at the Youth Voice 

Conference in 2010 
 
11.14. Following consultation at the Youth Voice Conference, it was decided that YOF and YCF would 
 be further commissioned in 2010/11.  The funds have been allocated as follows: 

§ £100,000 YOF and £182,100 YCF - for strategic commissioning purposes, this money will 
be used borough wide for larger capital projects 

§ £293,220 – General Fund with emphasis on projects that meet priority areas 
 The decision making process for the 2010/11 funding has now started.  The YOF applications 
 have been available since November, with a deadline of 22 January 2010. The YCF 
 commissioning applications will be available before the end of January with a deadline of  
 10 March. The Grant Panel are aiming to allocate all of the funds by the end of April 2010, so that 
 projects have almost 12 months to spend the money. 
 
 
11.15. You’re Welcome’ achieving PCT Quality Standards - Working with Government Office North West 

and the NHS, each PCT is developing the ‘You’re Welcome’ quality standards as directed by the 
Department of Health.  The standard aims to make health services more young people friendly 
and contains principles that will help health services (funded by the PCT) become more 
appropriate to the needs of young people.  A worker and a group of young people will be trained 
to carry out a desktop evaluation of paper self assessments and mystery shopping visits.  From 
this, areas for development will be identified and action planned with the young people as part of 
this process.  The Service has been approached to assist Wirral PCT in the development of this 
group, which will include supporting the recruitment and training of young people and fulfilling the 
service assessment programme.  Three young people will initially be trained on the 15 and 16 
February, with the aim being that a pool of approximately ten young people will be trained. 

 
 
12.0. Reconfiguration 
 
12.1. The reconfiguration should be implemented in April 2010.  The Youth Hubs will launch operating 

over 5 evenings a week and will move to six evenings as soon as possible.  The Youth Hub 
launch events will take place at the end of April.  Following discussions with Human Resources, 
Staffing and trade unions staff relocations are commencing. 

  

12.2. A number of working groups have been meeting since last Autumn to work on various aspects of 
the reconfiguration.  These working groups include marketing, workforce development, building, 
communication and procedures. 

 
12.3. The development of the Youth Hub at Wallasey Fire Station is going well.   The building work has 

been beset by a few problems which has resulted in a slip on the time frames.  The architects are 
now indicating a handover date of 19th April 2010. 

 
 
RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
That 
 
(1) The Committee notes this report. 
 

 

Lindsay Davidson 
Acting Head of Youth & Play Service 
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WIRRAL COUNCIL  
 
YOUTH AND PLAY SERVICE ADVISORY COMMITTEE  -  16 FEBRUARY 2010 
 
REPORT OF DIRECTOR OF CHILDREN’S SERVICES 
 
REACT PROJECT 2009-2010 

 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
This report is to update the Committee about the React Project.  The React Project has been 
designed by young people for young people and aims to reduce/prevent knife crime. 
 
1.0. Background 
 
1.1 This project developed by a group of 13 young people aged 13-19 who were awarded 

funding from Youth Opportunity Fund to develop a peer led project that reduces/prevents 
knife crime in their area. 

 
2.0. React Project 
 
2.1. The group of young people have worked together since May 2009, meeting once a week.  

The young people’s aim was to develop a project which used informal discussions and art 
to show others the dangers of carrying knives. 

 
2.2. Prior to the project commencing the group went through a process of exploring their own 

values, feelings and beliefs around knife crime.  They did this through attending 
conferences, watching documentaries, debating, sharing experiences and finding out about 
the law around carrying knives.  The group also gained a first aid award that focused on 
dealing with injuries caused by knives. 

 
2.3. The group then planned the detail of the project with the help of the local Police Officer and 

Police Community Support Officer.  The group delivered their project to young people from 
Woodchurch High School.  The group from the school consisted of 12 men aged 12-14 
years.  The young people were released from school for three afternoons to attend the 
course. 

 
2.4. The first afternoon session of the project was lead by the group and focused on: 

• Dangers of carrying a knife 

• Why people carry knives 

• Who carry knives 

• Who is affected by knife crime 

• The Law around carrying knives (delivered by the local Police Community Support 
Officer) 

 
2.5. The next two sessions used graffiti art (facilitated by Dead Cat Dreaming) to display what 

the young people had learnt.  Eight large boards were produced which will be photographed 
and made into posters and postcards.  These posters and postcards are aimed at 
preventing young people carrying knives and will be played in schools and youth clubs in 
the local area. 

 
3.0. Outcomes and Impacts 
 
3.1. The project provided all the young people, both facilitators and participants, with information 

around knife crime and the dangers of carrying knives. 
 
3.2. Eight young people received first aid certificates. 
 

Agenda Item 5

Page 21



3.3. Young people had the opportunity to plan and deliver their own project, providing them with 
the feeling of ownership, responsibility and a chance to help to improve their communities. 

 
3.4. The project provided young people from the school the opportunity to be creative in an 

informal learning environment and to produce art work which will be used across Wirral to 
educate other young people about the dangers of knife crime. 

 
4. Future Developments 
 
4.1. The group will now discuss what information they would like to be included on the posters 

and postcards. 
 
4.2. A celebration of the young people’s achievements will be held to launch the posters and 

postcards and to reward all the young people involved.  Parents, community members, 
school and police will all be invited to this event. 

 
4.3. The group has been asked to support Wirral Youth Theatre’s new outreach drama 

performance which will focus on knife crime.  The group will deliver their workshop to the 
production cast and will help with research for the script.  The group may also deliver their 
workshop before or after the Youth Theatre’s performance once they start their tour. 

 
4.4. The group are also interested in working with the Youth Theatre to develop a DVD that 

focuses on people’s experiences of knife crime. 
 
5.0. Financial Implications 
 
5.1. The project was funded through a grant from the Youth Opportunities Fund. 
 
6.0. Staffing Implications 
 
6.1. This project is supported by Fender Youth Club’s staffing establishment. 
 
7.0. Equal Opportunities Implications/Health Impact Assessment 
 
7.1. The project delivers positive messages about keeping safe. 
 
8.0. Community Safety Implications 
 
8.1. The project directly addresses issues of knife crime. 
 
9.0. Local Agenda 21 Implications 
 
9.1. There are none. 
 
10.0. Planning Implications 
 
10.1. There are none. 
 
11.0. Anti-poverty Implications 
 
11.1. There are none. 
 
12.0. Social Inclusion Implications 
 
12.1. There are none. 
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13.0. Local Members Support Implications 
 
13.1. This report affects Irby/Frankby/Greasby/Upton Ward. 
 
14.0. Background papers 
 

• Tackling Youth Knife Crime – Practical Advice for the Police – Home Office, 2009 
 

RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
That 
 
(1) The Committee notes this report. 
 
 
 
 
Howard Cooper 
Director of Children’s Services 
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